

Infor Distribution FACTS Accounts Payable Users Guide

Release 9.0.0

Copyright © 2015 Infor

Important Notices

The material contained in this publication (including any supplementary information) constitutes and contains confidential and proprietary information of Infor.

By gaining access to the attached, you acknowledge and agree that the material (including any modification, translation or adaptation of the material) and all copyright, trade secrets and all other right, title and interest therein, are the sole property of Infor and that you shall not gain right, title or interest in the material (including any modification, translation or adaptation of the material) by virtue of your review thereof other than the non-exclusive right to use the material solely in connection with and the furtherance of your license and use of software made available to your company from Infor pursuant to a separate agreement, the terms of which separate agreement shall govern your use of this material and all supplemental related materials ("Purpose").

In addition, by accessing the enclosed material, you acknowledge and agree that you are required to maintain such material in strict confidence and that your use of such material is limited to the Purpose described above. Although Infor has taken due care to ensure that the material included in this publication is accurate and complete, Infor cannot warrant that the information contained in this publication is complete, does not contain typographical or other errors, or will meet your specific requirements. As such, Infor does not assume and hereby disclaims all liability, consequential or otherwise, for any loss or damage to any person or entity which is caused by or relates to errors or omissions in this publication (including any supplementary information), whether such errors or omissions result from negligence, accident or any other cause.

Without limitation, U.S. export control laws and other applicable export and import laws govern your use of this material and you will neither export or re-export, directly or indirectly, this material nor any related materials or supplemental information in violation of such laws, or use such materials for any purpose prohibited by such laws.

Trademark Acknowledgements

The word and design marks set forth herein are trademarks and/or registered trademarks of Infor and/or related affiliates and subsidiaries. All rights reserved. All other company, product, trade or service names referenced may be registered trademarks or trademarks of their respective owners.

Publication Information

Release: Infor Distribution FACTS Release level 9.0.0

Publication date: October 20, 2015

Contents

About this guide	5
Intended audience	5
Organization	5
Related documents	6
Contacting Infor	6
Chapter 1 Overview	7
Posting to General Ledger from Accounts Payable	8
Posting to Job Cost from Accounts Payable	8
Chapter 2 Work flow and program concepts	9
Document entry	9
Recurring documents	10
Unform archiving	11
Payment & hold selection	11
Checks	12
Processing electronic payments	14
Check print output	17
End of period	17
Vendor 1099 processing	19
Reports	19
File maintenances	22
Infrequent file Maintenances	23
Chapter 3 AP Transaction procedures	25
Standard procedures for AP	25
Recommended operating procedures for AP	26
Daily procedures (or as needed)	26
Period procedures (or as needed)	26
Yearly procedures	27
Inquiry procedures	27

Viewing vendor information	27
AP Document entry procedures	30
Entering AP documents	
Posting AP document lines to job costs	31
Entering adjustments to AP documents	32
Running the AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register	33
Recurring documents procedures	34
Entering recurring AP documents	34
Changing posting amounts for recurring documents for the current period	
Posting recurring documents	
Payment & hold selection procedures	37
Selecting AP documents for payment	37
Selecting documents by vendor for payment	37
Deselecting documents tagged for payment	
Placing documents on hold	39
Deleting document holds	
Electronic payments procedures	40
Submitting electronic funds transfers	40
Entering manual checks	40
Entering non-invoice checks	41
Voiding checks	41
Payment Batch Status (APE350) Processing	43
Approving electronic funds transfers	43
Printing checks	44
Running the Payment Register	45
End of period procedures	45
End-of-period checklist - Accounts Payable	45
End-Of-Period checklist explanation for AP	46
Running the Period Check Register	48
Running the Document Removal Register	48
Running the End-of-Period Update	48

About this guide

This guide describes workflow, concepts and procedures for using the Infor Distribution FACTS Accounts Payable module.

Intended audience

This guide is for FACTS end users, managers, in-house analysts, and trainers who require an understanding of the product and how to use it.

Organization

This table shows the chapters of the guide:

Section	Description
About this guide	Lists the intended audience as all users. Describe the purpose and the related documentation.
Overview	The overview section described the purpose of the Accounts Payable application in terms of the business solutions that it provides, program listings, and menu trees, as applicable to the application.
Work Flows & Program Concepts	This section includes process flows for each module, program descriptions and concepts that are key to using this FACTS module.
Transaction Procedures	This section contains daily, weekly and end of year procedures as well as step-by-step processing information for AP entry, inquiry and transaction programs.

Related documents

You can find the documents in the product documentation section of the Infor Xtreme Support portal, as described in "Contacting Infor" on page 6.

Refer to the contents of the FACTS Version 9.0 & Incrementals folder located at <u>www.inforxtreme.com</u>. Click Search>Browse Documentation>FACTS> Version 9.0 & Incrementals to view a document tree similar to this.

- FACTS Version 9.0 & Incrementals
 - Installation and Administration Guides
 - Installation Guide
 - Product Compatibility Matrix
 - Hardware Guide
 - Release Notes
 - 9.0.0 Release Overview
 - Incremental Release Notes
 - Integrations
 - Infor Solutions
 - Infor Distribution Storefront
 - o *eCommerce*
 - Credit Card
 - CenPOS, VERISIGN, PayPal PayPro Flow
 - WMS
 - Accellos
 - Document Management
 - o Unform
 - Users Guides
 - Implementation Guides
 - Standard modules User Guides

Contacting Infor

If you have questions about Infor products, go to the Infor Xtreme Support portal at <u>www.inforxtreme.com</u>.

If we update this document after the product release, we will post the new version on this Web site. We recommend that you check this Web site periodically for updated documentation.

If you have comments about Infor documentation, contact <u>documentation@infor.com</u>.

Chapter 1 Overview

The Infor Distribution FACTS Accounts Payable module provides the ability to maintain accurate file information on vendors, open payables, recurring payables, checks, and electronic payments. It also provides complete audit trails of all transactions and, if set up to do so, automatically posts to General Ledger.

The Accounts Payable module consists of these menus.

Document Entry is where you enter AP invoices. This menu also includes the Recurring Document Entry subsystem. Invoices that you enter on a regular basis can be set up in the Recurring Invoices subsystem to cut down on data entry.

Payment & Hold Selection enables you to select invoices for payment. Invoices that have been entered through Document Entry or Recurring Document Entry must be selected before you can run checks.

Checks allows you to manage checks and electronic payments.

AP Inquiries gives you a quick way to find current and past information on vendors. AP Reports & Prints provides options for printing in cash requirements, payables history, and vendor information as well as the Vendor Balancing Register.

End of Period contains programs that you must run to close the module correctly at the end of each period. There is an end-of-period checklist provided later in this section that contains the procedures used to close the AP module. Some programs are optional, such as the Period Check Register, and others are required, such as the Register History Report. The end-of-period menu programs provide you with a complete audit trail of the AP balance. The Vendor 1099 Processing submenu allows you to view and maintain 1099 vendor balances and Taxpayer Identification numbers throughout the year, along with access to check history and audit capabilities.

File Maintenances enable you to enter, change and delete data. These programs are used to enter the initial data required to set up the system. You can add, change and delete the records in a file. You will use some file maintenance programs, such as Vendor F/M, during live processing more than others. The system also contains an additional maintenances submenu; the programs are Infrequent File Maintenances. These infrequent file maintenances (found on the Infrequent File Maintenances menu) are used mostly during installation.

Posting to General Ledger from Accounts Payable

You can set up the Accounts Payable system to automatically post to General Ledger. To do this, set the **GL distribution** flag in the AP Static Control F/M to one of the following: **0**-indicating no GL distribution is printed or posted; **1**-indicating the GL distribution is printed (printing is in detail format) but not posted to GL; **2**-indicating the GL distribution is printed (printing is in detail format) and posted to GL in detail (posting includes each item contributing to the amount for each account number).

Two other flags control automatic posting from AP to GL. The **GL expense journal** and **GL disbursements journal** flags, also located in the AP Static Control F/M program, allow you to direct transactions posted from the Document Entry Register and Check Register to specific GL Journals.

In Accounts Payable, transactions from the Document Entry Register and the Check Register programs print a GL distribution and post to GL. The GL distributions are built and posted through the use of GL posting tables.

You must establish your own set of valid GL posting tables to be assigned to each vendor. For example, all invoices from freight companies may be expensed to the same GL account number. Then, you can assign one GL posting table to all freight vendors. Posting tables may be alphabetic or numeric and should be easily recognized. During Document Entry, you must enter the vendor number. The GL posting table code assigned to that vendor is displayed and may be overridden on the invoice. The GL account numbers stored with the GL posting tables become the default value for the expense account number entered in Document Entry. Document Entry also allows a search to display all G/L numbers set up in a posting table.

In Document Entry, you can expense an invoice to up to 999 expense accounts. The GL posting table allows you to set up to five default expense accounts to make entry of AP documents easier.

The GL posting table also contains the Accounts Payable G/L number to post and the Discounts G/L number to post when a discount is taken.

Posting to Job Cost from Accounts Payable

During the Document Entry program you can post any part of an invoice (bill) to a job number, to post to Job Cost. If job cost information is entered the default GL expense account number is no longer the number as set in the GL posting table. The default GL expense account number comes from one of two places. If the **Post work-in-process** flag is set to **Y** in the JC to GL Posting F/M program, the default expense GL number is a work-in-process account number. Depending on the **Basis** flag set in this record for work-in-process, the default number is used or the work-in-process account number is assigned to the cost type for the GL posting table assigned to the job. If the **Post work-in-process** flag is set to **N**, the default expense GL number is the expense number assigned to the cost code entered for the job.

Chapter 2 Work flow and program concepts

2

Document entry

Use AP Document Entry (APE110) to enter vendor documents (invoices and credit memos) into the Accounts Payable system. The document entry screen consists of two sections. The upper portion of the screen is called the header portion where you enter the vendor number, invoice number, and so on for the invoice. The lower portion is called the line-item portion where each general ledger expense account number is entered. Once documents are entered, the records stay in the document entry file until you run and update the Document Entry & Adjustments Register.

As long as documents are in the document entry file, you can enter changes through the AP Document Entry program. Documents that have already been updated by the register need to be corrected through the Document Adjustment Entry program. Adjustments made to the current amount may be either positive or negative. This amount is distributed into general ledger account(s). The changes are written to the document entry file and no updates are done at this time in the open documents file.

Use the Document Change F/M to change dates on specific invoices. These changes will affect documents in the Open Documents file without running the register. You can change any of the fields without affecting the amount of the document or the General Ledger distribution: Current discount, Purchase order number, Entry date, Due date, Discount due date, Entry period, Memo, and Document group.

To change dollar amounts in the document or General Ledger expense distribution, use the Document Adjustment Entry program and then run the Document Entry & Adjustments Register.

Once documents are entered, the records stay in the document entry file until you run and update the Document Entry & Adjustments Register. The vendor's balance and the open documents are not updated (along with the general ledger) until the optional update following the Document Entry & Adjustments Register. The register provides an audit trail of adjustments made in this program. The update process following the register removes the documents from the document entry file and updates the open documents file. Note also that the vendor balance and the current AP balance are not updated until the register is updated.

Recurring documents

Use Recurring Document Entry (APE130) to enter and maintain documents (invoices) that need post to the Open Documents file on a periodic basis (monthly, quarterly, yearly, etc.). This system helps cut down the amount of document entry required each month. You can set up standard monthly bills, such as utilities and rent, or periodic entries, such as lease and note payments. You can also use the program to change header or line-item information in existing documents.

After documents are entered, the amount may be changed for the current month without affecting the standard amount through the Recurring Document Review program. This change will be reflected in the posting for the current period. However, the document amount will return to its original value after the posting. Each document in the recurring entry file has a standard amount and a current period amount. The current period amount is initially set to the standard amount. The standard is changed in the Recurring Document Entry program. The Recurring Document Review program changes the current amount (the amount to post in the current period) and enables you to change the total document amount and the distributed amounts to each General Ledger account. New GL expense accounts may not be added; only the original expense account Entry program.

Recurring documents can be listed using in the Recurring Document Listing program. Use the list of recurring payables to verify proper entry, to project future expiration, postings for a specific period and to verify proper amounts for the current period. You have the option to specify: a beginning and ending vendor, ending post date, documents to print, branch to print. Report information includes the following: vendor number, name, sequence number, document group, GL posting table, terms code, branch number, purchase order number, posting day, months to post, standard posting amount, this period amount, cutoff, number of postings to date, amount posted to date, memo and status. The number of documents printed is included along with an index of the captions of the report.

Documents post to the Document Entry & Adjustments file when you run the Post Recurring Documents program. The system then treats the document like a standard AP document.

Use the AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register (APR110) to list all documents and adjustments in the current or next period entered since the last Document Entry & Adjustments Register was run. You have the option to: print a listing of all documents entered and adjustments made; build and print a general ledger distribution; post to general ledger, if a general ledger distribution is built; update the open documents file, the vendor balance, the monthly expense distribution file, and the company accounts payable balance, as well as clear the document entry file and update the appropriate control records. Note that the AP Document Entry and Adjustment Register requires an escape code for a user to get out of an error which occurred during the update portion of the register.

Information on the AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register (APR110) includes:

Period, branch(es) selected, vendor number and name, document number, branch, GL posting table, PO number, entry date, due date and discount date, gross amount, allowable discount amount, GL account number and the posting amount for document entries.

Vendor number and name, document number, current amount, adjustment amount, new current amount, memo, GL account number and the posting amount for document adjustments.

A recap of the AP balance, which includes: the beginning balance, entry total, adjustment total, ending balance and total documents listed on the register. Depending on the flag in the AP static control record, you can also create a general ledger distribution printout.

When you update the Document Entry & Adjustments Register, FACTS updates the vendor's balance and the open documents file along with the General Ledger. Posting through Day 31 closes out the current month for recurring payables.

Unform archiving

The AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register can archive information to Unform. The program prints 2 documents: the Register and the GL Distribution. These two documents are linked in Unform Archive. It is possible for you to print a register and not print an associated GL Distribution. On the register, the printout displays the following in the print stream to indicate that a GL distribution should be expected: GL Distribution=true. If a GL Distribution should not be expected, the printout displays: GL Distribution=false

The Unform document type DocumentReg for both documents, but the document ID differs by appending "-GL" to the register number for the GL Distribution. Only the last copy of a specific register # is be kept on file. When a register is reprinted, and it is overwriting an existing archive of that same register #, the system updates the title of the associated GL Distribution to indicate that it is no longer valid. Note that the PO# field on the Register only appears when "PO#" is in the title bar and you have not encountered a line that simply contains "Document Adjustments". The data in the PO # column is linked to Document Code "PORD".

Payment & hold selection

Use the Payment & Hold Selection subsystem to select invoices for payment. All invoices must be "selected" before you can print checks.

Select invoices with one of these two programs.

- If your office always pays Accounts Payable invoices on time or always pays invoices in time to get the vendor's discount, then use the Payment Selection by Date program. This program selects the invoices to be paid based on the parameters you choose i.e., are payments based on due date or discount date, what is the check date, etc. By using this program, you don't have to worry about missing or overlooking an invoice.
- If your office selectively picks which invoices to pay each month, use the Individual Payment Selection. This program can also be used in addition to the Payment Selection by Date program. For example, if the system does not pick an invoice you want to pay, you can use this program to select the missed invoices.

In both of these programs, you can specify: order to pay - vendor, alpha or vendor class, beginning and ending order choice, document group(s), due or discount date, date to pay through, lead-time, minimum invoice balance to pay, and branch. These programs only determine which documents will be paid the next time checks are printed. No documents are updated until you print checks and print and update the Payment Register. The payment type will be based on the vendor's default payment type, but if the default type is ACH and no pre-notification is approved, the payment type will be set to paper check. You cannot select documents that have been placed on hold.

Once you've selected invoices you want to pay, run the Payment Selection List to verify your choices or the system's choices if you used Payment Selection by Date. This selection list should be printed prior to printing checks. You can include invoices paid by a previous batch of checks not yet updated by the Payment Register. Report information includes: vendor number and name, document number, document group, entry date, due date, discount date, current amount and discount, and payment amount and discount. If vendor totals are to be included, the total payment amount and discount amount for each vendor is printed. Report totals are included along with total documents listed. An asterisk indicates the invoice was paid in the previous batch of checks, not yet updated by the Payment Register.

You can remove or add to the Payment Selection List by using either Individual Payment Selection or deselect a vendor by using Unselect Payments. You can choose a beginning and ending vendor and the branch number. All documents selected for payment for the chosen vendors will be deselected. You cannot deselect invoices not yet updated by the Payment Register even if they have already been paid by checks. You can select or deselect payments up until the time you print checks.

If there are specific invoices that you don't want selected for payment, use Hold Selection. Documents on hold cannot be selected for payment by any of the payment selection programs. Documents with payments assigned cannot be placed on hold. You can enter any memo to appear on the Hold List and remove holds at any time. You can also use this program to take invoices off of hold status. Documents on hold will remain on hold until someone removes the hold through this program.

Print a list of documents on hold with the Hold List program. Documents appear on this report they have been placed on hold in the Hold Selection program. The Hold Selection program is also used to remove documents from hold status. Vendors may be placed on hold through the Vendor F/M. If a vendor is on hold, all documents for that vendor print on the Hold List. The hold memo prints * vendor on hold *. On the Hold List , you can specify the: order to print, document group(s) and batch to print and whether to print vendor totals. Report information includes: vendor number and name, document number, document group, entry date, due date, discount date, amount, discount amount and the hold memo. If vendor totals are included, the total amount and discount on hold for each vendor are printed. Report totals are included along with total document(s) listed.

Once checks have been printed but not updated by the Payment Register, the payment selection process may begin again. The system keeps track of invoices paid by the previous batch of checks that have not yet been updated.

Checks

Accounts Payable Checks processing consists of six types of checks and transactions: printed checks, manual checks, void checks, and non-invoice checks as well as EFT (electronic funds transfer) transactions and wire transfers.

The Check Print program is used to print checks generated from the Payment Selection List. When you are satisfied with the list and ready to print checks, use the Check Print program. The Check

Print program prints one check for each vendor and pays the documents listed on the Payment Selection List. The program also allows the same checks to be reprinted, if, for example, the printer jams and a number of checks print off alignment. When checks are reprinted, the original check to be printed is automatically voided. When the check print is performed, the system skips all invoices flagged to be paid electronically. The reprint check process can be used as often as needed until you run the Payment Register update. Once the register updates a check, it can only be reprinted after the check has been voided.

The Manual Check Entry program allows you to enter and record manual checks (written manually by the user to pay invoices in the open documents file). Manual checks are usually entered after the check has been written. A manual check must be written to pay off documents in the open documents file, such as purchase orders, customer refunds, etc.

However, a manual check used to pay off a document that is not in the open documents file is entered through the Noninvoice Check Entry. In other words, if an invoice comes in C.O.D. and never existed in the open documents file, you would use the Noninvoice Check Entry to pay off the document. Enter the vendor, manual check number, date and amount and then select the documents paid by the manual check. Complete check information must be entered. This information includes bank number, check number, vendor number, check date, check amount, each document (invoice) paid by the check and the payment and discount amounts. The manual check number entered cannot be the same number found in the bank transaction file. Manual checks may not be entered for vendors on hold. Manual check information appears on the next Payment Register and all applicable files are updated during the optional Payment Register update. Creating a manual check does not by itself update the system.

The Void Check Entry program is used to void out (system generated or manual) checks updated by the Payment Register. Enter the check number and the number of the invoice that was paid off by the check. Void checks are not updated until the Payment Register is updated, at which point the documents (invoices) go back into the open documents file. If the check is not in the bank transaction file, FACTS displays a message indicating this and gives you the option to add the check anyway. After entering the number of the check to be voided, enter the number of each document originally paid by the check. If there are one or more bank transactions with this check number from the AP module, you can select which check you want to use. If the check number did not come from the AP system, the check is already voided or the bank uses reconciliation and the check is cleared or reconciled, you cannot void that check number. Void check information appears on the next Payment Register. Each document previously paid by the void check goes back into the Open Documents file and the vendor's balance increases accordingly.

The Noninvoice Check Entry program is used to pay an invoice not in the open documents file, e.g., you are entering the invoice(s), expensing the invoice(s) and recording payment of the invoice(s) at the same time. This bypasses the Check Print portion of processing. You can use this program to enter an invoice and pay it off in the same entry program, for instance an invoice comes in C.O.D. and someone in the accounting department has to write out a manual check. If a handwritten check pays an existing document in the Open Documents file, enter the check through the Manual Check Entry program. The non-invoice manual check number entered cannot match any of the check numbers in the bank transaction file. You cannot enter non-invoice checks for vendors on hold. Complete check information must be entered: bank number, check number, vendor number, check date and check amount. Complete document information must also be entered: document number, invoice date, amount paid, discount taken, the general ledger expense number(s) and memo. Non-invoice check information appears on the next Payment Register and is updated during the optional

Payment Register update. A non-invoice check updated by the register will create a zero balance open document in the open documents file and a payment transaction in the transaction file.

Processing electronic payments

If a vendor accepts electronic payments, their invoices can be selected to be paid either electronically or by paper checks. The Payment Selection by Date and Individual Payment Selection programs default all of the vendor's invoices to be paid by a new default payment type. You can modify an invoice to be paid by check, EFT or wire in Individual Payment Selection. The Payment Selection List program optionally prints payments to be made electronically separate from payments to be made by check.

The EFT Submission (APR320) program allows you to process electronic payments. Invoices flagged for electronic payment are consolidated by vendor and submitted for approval. Vouchers are optionally printed for the electronic payments. The EFT Submission (APR320) program is used to submit documents that are to be paid by ACH and invoices that are to be paid by wire transfer for approval. Documents flagged to be paid on paper checks will be skipped.

The Check Print Control F/M contains a setting for printing electronic payment vouchers. Documents to be paid electronically as ACH transactions will be grouped together by the vendor. If no account pre-notifications are approved, the payment will not be created and the invoices will remain selected in the payment file. The user receives a message identifying the vendor. Otherwise, the payment will be assigned the next ACH number as the "check" number. The check type is set to "A--ACH". Documents to be paid electronically as wire transfers will be grouped together by the vendor and assigned the next wire transfer number as their "check" number. The check type is set to "W-Wire Transfers". The program assigns the vendor's default routing and account number. For vendors with multiple accounts, alternate bank accounts can be selected in the EFT approval program. The Consumer Payment setting defaults from the vendor EFT file but can be changed in the EFT Approval program. Vouchers, in the same format as the plain paper vouchers, optionally print for the electronic payments. All plain paper vouchers print a page number and a report total page, whether they are for electronic payments or for paper checks. The check/payment date, check/payment number and vendor information also print on the line. The plain paper vouchers print only for the EFT submissions that are currently being printed. If the program is run when there are already submitted electronic payments on file for a specific vendor, FACTS submits a second payment for that vendor for the additional invoices. This process occurs whether the existing payments have been approved or are still submitted. If you want all invoices to be combined into a single payment record, you can reject the first payment then reselect the invoices and submit all invoices at one time.

Electronic payments must be approved before they can be submitted to the bank for processing. This is analogous to someone signing the paper checks. The EFT Approval (APE340) program allows you to approve or reject a vendor's payment that is submitted for electronic payment. Approving a payment means you want to process the payment in the next batch to be sent to the bank (for ACHs) or are ready to manually create the wire transfer. Payments can also be rejected, which means they will be removed from the approval screen and not paid. The invoices will be cleared from the payment file.

Rejected payments will be recorded as rejected on the Payment Register. Rejecting a payment clears any indications that the invoices were submitted for payment and remove the invoices from

the payment file. The invoices can be re-selected through Payment Selection by Date or Individual Payment Selection programs. Multiple payments to the same vendor and bank account in the same batch will be combined into one payment record in the payment batch file. Optionally, based on the setting in Vendor EFT Entry, payments to different vendors that go to the same bank account will also be combined in the batch file. When this happens, the single payment will be assigned the next ACH combined payment number as the "check" number. This is what will be transmitted to the bank and show on the user's bank statement. When the register prints, the combined payment information prints and then the individual checks that made up that payment print. Note that the combining of accounts in processing an EFT payment is not applied/used for .PPD type Consumer payments. The approval process provides control over EFTs similar to the act of signing a check. If desired, you could require one person to select the payments and a different person to approve them and generate the batch file that would be sent to the bank. If the user who selects this menu option is not authorized to approve AP EFT transactions in User Code F/M, a message will be displayed and the program will return to the menu. If payments are selected that are flagged as a consumer type, these will be written to a separate EFT payment batch file from the non-consumer type payments. This is because each EFT payment batch file is created in only one ACH entry class code format. The consumer payments will be built into a batch file with the PPD entry class code format. All other payments will be built into a separate payment batch file with the selected entry class code format. All approved ACH payments to the same ACH entry class code will be in one EFT Payment Batch. Each approved wire transfer will be in a separate EFT Payment Batch. This way, each wire transfer "batch" can be accepted as it is manually created.

Once payments are approved, you can select to create a batch payment file for transmission to the bank with the approved payments in the EFT Approval (APE340) program. Finally, before the payments appear on the Payment Register, you must confirm that the electronic payment batch was accepted by the bank using the Payment Batch Status (APE350) program.

After approval, the Payment Register report will show what payments were made and the invoices that were paid. Additionally, the remittance advice can be printed or be emailed to the vendors letting them know that the payments have been sent. After you print a list of open AP invoices in the system, the Payment Register program gives you the option to update all necessary files in FACTS. The Payment Register update posts to the bank's GL account number and to update the bank balance and writes all checks to the bank transaction file with a status of "C" for complete. Duplicate checks are also written to the bank transaction file. This register is an audit trail of all check disbursements or voids and should be printed, checked and updated each time you print regular checks. You can also print it after field of manual, non-invoice or void checks. If by chance you do not print the register directly after manual, non-invoice or void checks have been entered, the information appears on the next register with regular checks. The register draws information from five programs - Check Print, Manual Check Entry, Noninvoice Check Entry Void Check Entry, and EFT Submission. Plain paper vouchers print only for the checks or EFT submissions that are currently being printed. A second check run without first posting already printed checks will not produce vouchers for checks from both check runs. When a void check transaction is updated, the Payment Register Update uses information in the manually-voided checks file to find the proper bank transaction record to void. If the transaction number is blank, then FACTS adds the void check record. You can: print a listing of all checks, select check types (regular and/or manual and void), build and print a general ledger distribution, if needed, post to general ledger, if a general ledger distribution is built, update the open documents file, vendor balance, monthly disbursement distribution and check files, and company accounts payable balance, clear the check files, and the appropriate control records. Register information includes: check number, check date, check

amount, vendor number and name. Information about each document paid by the check includes document number, entry date, due date, payment amount, discount taken and memo. The register prints totals for regular checks, manual and void checks and register. The register recap prints the beginning AP balance, payments, discounts and ending AP balance. The total number of regular, manual and void checks listed is also included. This register also outputs a general ledger distribution if you set the GL distribution flag AP Static Control F/M to allow it. As the register updates, FACTS writes each check or electronic payment record and the detail of invoices being paid to the check history files. The AP Payment Register can archive information to Unform. The program prints 2 documents: the Register and the GL Distribution. These two documents are linked in Unform Archive. It is possible for the user to print a register and not print an associated GL Distribution.

On the register, the system prints the following in the print stream to indicate that a GL distribution should be expected: GL Distribution=true. If a GL Distribution should not be expected, the system prints: GL Distribution=false.

The Unform document type is CheckReg for both documents, but the document ID differs by appending "-GL" to the register number for the GL Distribution. Only the last copy of a specific register # is be kept on file. When a register is reprinted, and it is overwriting an existing archive of that same register #, the system updates the title of the associated GL Distribution to indicate that it is no longer valid. The Bank Code prints on the first page of the register. Combining it with the check number, gives a link to Document Code APCK.

Note that EFT Payment Batches must be accepted by the bank before they will run through the register program. There may not be any users in EFT Payment Batch Status program when another user tries to run the Payment Register. When the user selects OK to run the register, the program checks to determine if there are any electronic payment batches that have been created but not yet accepted by the selected bank and displays an entry window detailing these batches. The browser information includes, the batch, type, date batch and time the batch was created, user who created batch, and the batch amount. You can select Proceed to continue without updating these open batches or Cancel to cancel the register run and return to the menu. The electronic payments print in a separate section on the AP Payment Register report and are grouped by batch. For each EFT payment batch, the batch status information prints first. This shows the user and date for when the batch was created and accepted. Then the payments and invoice information prints. If a payment was combined with others in the payment batch file, the combined payment number will also print. Payment numbers that were rejected in EFT Approval also print in this section. Rejected batches also print the batch status information, showing the user and date for when the batch was created and rejected. At the end of the section, there is a total of all electronic payments.

If a payment batch file is rejected by the bank and processed through Payment Batch Status (APE350), the payments will be returned to the EFT Approval screen where the payment batch could be recreated in a different format or rejected so they can be selected for a paper check.

If the bank accepts the file and then later rejects one of the payment transactions, you can access go to the Void Check Entry program and void the electronic check and update each invoice originally paid. In order to void a check, it must be in the bank transaction file. The program displays the vendor number, check date, check amount and discount amount from the bank record. If the check is not in the bank transaction file, FACTS displays a message indicating this and gives you the option to add the check anyway. After entering the number of the check to be voided, enter the number of each document originally paid by the check. If there are one or more bank transactions

with this check number from the AP module, you can select which check you want to use. If the check number did not come from the AP system, the check is already voided or the bank uses reconciliation and the check is cleared or reconciled, you cannot void that check number. Void check information appears on the next Payment Register. Each document previously paid by the void check goes back into the Open Documents file and the vendor's balance increases accordingly.

System-generated electronic payments and (printed), manual and noninvoice checks are not updated until the Payment Register has been run and updated. Checks can be reprinted and manual and noninvoice checks may be deleted or corrected until the time when the register is updated. If the register is incorrect, you can choose not to update. It is possible to reprint and update after corrections have been made. You can print multiple batches of checks before you print and update the Payment Register.

When you run the AP End-of-Period Update, the program checks to determine if there are any payment batches that have been transmitted to the bank but not yet accepted by the bank. If this is the case, the system displays a message and the update will not be able to be run. If there are submitted or approved payments that have not yet been created into a batch, those payments remain, and the end of period update proceeds.

Check print output

Check Print outputs the checks by first printing the check voucher (also referred to as a check stub), which includes information such as comments, invoice number, date, and so on. The program then prints the check. If the check is paying more invoices than can fit on one stub, the system automatically voids the first check and continues with the second stub. The checks are printed on the standard check forms based on the Bank F/M and the Check Print Control F/M programs. Plain paper vouchers print only for the checks that are currently being printed. A second check run without first posting already printed checks will not produce vouchers for checks from both check runs.

The AP Check Print program can archive information to Unform. The check and the separate voucher are linked in the Archive. The document type for both checks and separate vouchers is the same, Check, but the document ID differs by appending "-Vch" to the bank code and check number for the voucher. When archiving to UnForm, the following Bank Code:{Bank code}, Check Date:{date YYYYMMDD}, and Sequencing sub-ids print at the conclusion of both the check print and the separate voucher print. This program only creates and prints checks. It does not update the system. You must print and update the Payment Register to update the system.

End of period

The End-of-Period Menu contains programs that should be run at the end of each Accounts Payable period to close it correctly.

The Period Check Register provides a listing grouped by bank of all regular, manual, non-invoice and void checks issued this period. Records on this report are created during the update portion of the Check Register program if the Use period check register flag in the AP Static Control F/M is activated. The register should be printed at the end of the period as part of the monthly-closing procedures. To prevent file overflow, the records should be removed once a month after the register

is run. Report information includes the following: bank number and name, check number, vendor number and name, check date, register number, discount amount, check amount and type. (Types include void, non-invoice and blank indicates a regular printed check.) Also included are totals for each bank, a report total and the total number of checks listed for each bank.

The Period Expense Distribution provides a list of all GL expense distributions from the Document Entry & Adjustments Register for the period. Records on this report are created during the update portion of the Document Entry & Adjustments register if the Use period expense report flag in the AP Static Control F/M is activated. The Period Expense Distribution should be printed as part of the end-of-period procedures. To prevent file overflow, remove records once a month after you run the register.

The Period Disbursement Distribution provides a list of all GL Disbursement Distributions from the Check Register for the period. All of the registers listed contain optional updates that should be run to clear the files to start a new period. Records on this register are created during the update portion of the Check Register if the Use period disbursement report flag in the AP Static Control F/M is activated. You should print this report as part of the end-of-period procedures. To prevent file overflow, the records should be removed once a month after the register is run.

The Register History Report provides a list of all register updates that affected the AP balance during the period. This provides a trace of what transpired to obtain the current AP balance. The optional update will remove the printed records preceding the first trace number for the next period without affecting any balances. Registers that appear on this report include the Document Entry & Adjustments Register, the Check Register and the Vendor Balancing Register. It is suggested that the report be printed as part of the end-of-period procedures. To prevent file overflow, the records should be removed once a month after the register is run. Report information includes the following: AP trace number, register date, period, register number, register type, beginning AP balance, dollar amount, discount amount, adjustment amount and ending AP balance. The recap lists for each period the total dollar amount, discounts, adjustments and change in AP balance. The total number of traces (registers) listed is also included.

The Document Removal Register provides a report of all documents paid to zero during the period and removes them from the Open Documents file. You should run this register as part of the end-of-period procedures. To prevent file overflow, the records should be remove once a month after you run the register. Records removed by this program will no longer appear on the Open Payables or Aged Payables Reports. The information regarding paid off documents is available for screen display in the Vendor Inquiry program. As the system removes invoices from the open documents file, the invoice status in the AP check history detail file is also updated. Report information includes the following for each vendor: the vendor number and name, document number, entry period and date, amount, document register date and number, payment amount, discount taken and current document balance (0). An asterisk indicates that the total of the transactions for that document does not equal the document amount. The total number of documents listed with a balance of zero is also included.

The End-of-Period Update will close the current accounts payable period by deleting temporary vendors with zero balances, rolling period-to-date figures to zero and incrementing the current period by one. If it is the end of the year, year-to-date figures are rolled to prior year. The End-of-Period Update should be run at the end of each Accounts Payable period as part of the end of period procedures. This update enables you to: close out the current period in accounts payable, remove all temporary vendors with a zero balance and documents from the past history file if the balance is

zero and the document is older that the number of periods set in the static control records for storing past documents, clear the month-to-date vendor information, and as invoices are being removed based on the number of months to store paid documents from the AP Static Control file, FACTS updates their status in the AP check history detail file. Check history records are removed based on the number of months to be stored in the AP Static Control file. If this is the end of the year, it will roll year-to-date information to prior year. Prior to running this update, the user should make sure that the final PO Invoice Receipt Register, Document Entry & Adjustments Register, and Check Register have been run. The Period Check Register, Period Expense Distribution, Disbursement Distribution, Register History Report and Document Removal Register should also be run. At end of year, the 1099 Print should be run.

The EFT Payment Batches program is also used to determine that there are no payment batches that have been transmitted to the bank but not yet accepted and updated through the register. If these are found, you will receive a message and the update will not be run. This prevents payments from being approved and transmitted in one period but because the bank may not accept the file till the next period, the payments get posted into the wrong period. If there are submitted or approved payments that have not yet been created into batches, those payment are allowed to stay in the check register file as they are and the end of period update can be run.

Vendor 1099 processing

The Vendor 1099 Processing submenu allows you to view and maintain 1099 vendor balances and Taxpayer Identification numbers throughout the year, along with access to check history and audit capabilities. You can reset the 1099 balance to the check history balance for all vendor records displayed in the browser as well as drill down to the check history for a vendor and update the 1099 balance and memo for the individual checks written to the specified vendor.

The Vendor 1099 Balance Maintenance (AE915) program allows to update the TIN (tax identification number) and the 1099 balance amount for the 1099 reporting year and vendor you specify.

The 1099 Print prints the nonemployee compensation statements (1099 Forms). The user chooses the beginning and ending vendor and the document group(s) to print. The forms used are the standard 1099 forms distributed by the IRS.

The 1099 Audit Report allows you to review the vendors for whom you printed 1099s and to provide an audit trail as needed. Print information includes the following: vendor code, name and tax ID, vendor 1099 balance, check 1099 amount, the total check amount for the vendor and the print date, time and printed 1099 amount. The forms used are the standard 1099 forms distributed by the IRS.

See the End-of-Period Procedures for more information.

Reports

The Cash Requirements Report prints up to six time periods of cash requirements for invoice payment. The periods of time are determined by the user as well as whether the documents are to print based on due date or discount date. The report may be printed in summary (total amount due

to each vendor within the specified time periods) or detail (information on each document due to each vendor within the specified time periods). If you print the report based on discount due date, the report will deduct the allowable discount from the invoice. The report includes totals for each vendor and time period. Report totals are also included for each time period and all vendors listed. The total number of vendors listed is also included. The Cash Requirements Report can archive information to Unform. The document ID is automatically generated as a sequential number and all copies are printed to the Unform Archive.

The Open Payables Report prints a list of open payables, zero balance documents or both. The options are to print in summary (vendors and their balances), detail (vendors and information on each document due) or detail with transactions (vendors, and all transactions against each document). Totals are included for each vendor. Report totals include the total of all vendors. The total number of vendors listed is also included.

The Aged Payables Report prints a report of open payables in aging columns as of a specified aging date. The user may also specify how many days past due an invoice must be before appearing on the report and whether to include contact information and purchase information. The report may be printed in summary (vendor and balance) or detail (vendor and information on each invoice due to the vendor). The Aging Column headings are determined by what is entered in the Aging 1, Aging 2 and Aging 3 controls in the AP Static Control F/M. Report totals are included for each time period and total vendors listed. The total number of vendors listed is also included.

Aged Payables Report information includes these formats.

- Summary: Vendor number, name, date of last payment, balance, current amount and the total amount in each aging column.
- Detail: Vendor number, name and date of last payment. Then information regarding each open document for the vendor is printed including document number, entry date, due date and the invoice amount. Phone numbers, contacts and historical data may be included on either the summary or detail formats.

The Inactive Vendor Listing prints a list of all vendors who have been inactive as of a specified cutoff. Purchase history figures may be included in the report. This report will not update any files but may be useful in allowing the user to delete inactive vendors. Report information includes the following: vendor number and name, vendor class, document group, last purchase date, last payment date, date opened, date and amount of highest balance and current vendor balance. This information can also include year-to-date and prior year purchase history. The total number of vendors listed is also included.

The Vendor Listing prints a report of either general or historical information on vendors. Report information includes the following: vendor number, name, alphabetical sort key, vendor class, terms codes, document group and GL posting table. Also indicated is whether the vendor is on hold, if it is a permanent or temporary vendor, customer number and tax exempt number. Historical information includes: vendor number, name, balance, date of last invoice, date of last payment, date account opened, date of highest balance, highest balance amount and whether the vendor is on hold. You can also print the vendor address, phone number, and/or contact may also print on either report. The total number of vendors listed is also included.

The Vendor Ledgercards Report prints a list of the transaction types chosen that have affected the vendor's balance Vendor Ledgercards (APR755) Report information includes the following: vendor

number and name, transaction date and type, debit and credit amount, document number and register number. This report also includes ending balance and total number of vendors listed.

The Vendor Label Print program prints up to 99 labels per vendor and may be sorted by zip code. Label information includes the following: vendor name, address, city, state, zip code and either contacts #1 or #2, or the vendor number. The program prints on $11-1/2 \times 15$ inch paper and prints (4) labels across (contact your Affiliate for information on forms).

The Rolodex Vendor Card Print program prints up to 99 rolodex cards per vendor and may be sorted alphabetically. Rolodex card information includes the following: vendor number, name, address, phone number, contact #1 and #2 and vendor class code. For information on the size of the forms, please see the forms section in the installation manual.

The Purchase History Report prints various purchase history information from the vendor's history. The user may select month-to-date, year-to-date or prior year information and determine the minimum purchases to print. The user has the option to select specific document groups to print. Report information includes the following: vendor number, vendor name, date opened, last purchase date. The year-to-date and prior year information include purchases, payments and discounts. Report totals are also included for year-to-date and prior year and the total number of vendors listed.

The Payment History Report prints total payments made to vendors for up to 6 periods. Report information includes the following: vendor number, vendor name, payments made for each period included on the report, report totals and total number of vendors listed. If the selected order to print is by class, then class totals are also included.

The Vendor Balancing Register is run only when the vendor's balance does not agree with the invoices for that vendor (i.e., very unlikely - if there is a power failure in the middle of an update, etc.). The register prints all out-of-balance vendors. The optional update will correct each vendor balance and the total AP balance. If you update this report, keep the printout for future tracing of the AP balance. If the register corrects an out of balance condition, you may need to enter a manual General Ledger journal entry. Report information includes the following: the vendor number, name, new balance (the calculated sum of open documents), current balance and the difference. The report also includes the number of vendors. The AP Vendor Balancing Register can archive information to Unform. The Unform document type DocumentReg. Only the last copy of a specific register *#* is kept on file.

Use the Check History report to print information from the check history file. The report can be printed for one or all vendors and in check date or check number order.

The AP Code List prints a listing of the various AP codes: vendor classes, terms codes and GL posting tables. Each code above is created and maintained in one of the AP File Maintenance or Infrequent File Maintenance programs and is used in the vendor file. Report information includes each code and the information stored with the code. The total number of codes listed is also included.

File maintenances

The AP File Maintenance menu consists of these programs.

Vendor F/M (APF910), which is used to create and maintain records on each vendor your company uses. Use these screens for entering Vendor file maintenance information.

- The Main screen, which is used to enter the vendor name and contact information.
- The Purchase History screen, which is used to initially enter purchase information for the vendor. This is an optional screen and you should only enter data once. The update portions of the Document Entry & Adjustments Register and the Check Register programs subsequently update purchase history information.
- The Financials screen, which is used to enter checking information, 1099 ID, terms code, and GL posting table information.
- The Miscellaneous screen, which is used to enter the vendor customer number, document group, vendor class, ship-from information, vendor permanent/temporary flags.
- The Costing screen, which is used to enter the cost class and costing hierarchy and use lowest cost setting.

The AP and Inventory Control systems reference this information extensively. You cannot delete vendors that have open documents or open purchase orders.

When you save new vendor records, the system allows you to create a Faxlink record and warehouse/vendor review cycle record directly from this program. To create a faxlink record, click OK when the system asks if you want to create a faxlink records. The system displays the Quick Fax Record Entry screen. Complete the information on the screen and press Enter to add the record. After you have created the Faxlink record or selected Cancel on the Faxlink message, the system asks if you want to create a warehouse/vendor review cycle record for the new vendor.

To create warehouse/vendor review cycle record, click OK when the system asks if you want to create a warehouse/vendor review cycle record. The system automatically displays the Warehouse/Review Cycle F/M program with the new vendor information. The first warehouse on file displays as the default. You can complete the warehouse/vendor review cycle record information and save the record to return to the Vendor F/M (APF910) program, or you can change other vendors' records and/or create new warehouse/vendor review cycle record for other vendors.

Use Vendor EFT Entry (APE910) to enter the required information needed from a vendor for processing electronic payments. Vendors must be set up in Vendor F/M before being accessible within this program. Only vendors who accept electronic payments should be set up here. Multiple routing and account numbers can be set up for one vendor. Lines only need to be created for ACH payments. If a Vendor will only be paid electronically via wire transfers, lines do not need to be entered. All vendors with the header portion of this entry set up will be able to be paid via wire transfers. The Pre-note button on this screen allows the user to create a pre-notification for the highlighted account for transmission to the bank. This will ask the user what bank the pre-notification will be sent through (this is required so FACTS knows where to create the file.)

Payment History F/M (APF930), which is used to enter vendor payment history information into the system during installation. This includes payments made to each vendor for the next period, current period and 26 previous periods. You can enter payment information on the Most Current Period and Previous Periods tab or screens. After the system goes live the update portion of the Check Register

program updates the information in this program. So any changes you or other users make can compromise data.

Transfer/Change Vendor Codes (APU910), which is used to change specific information in the vendor file for a range of vendors. An example of the use of this program is if you started to give a 2% terms discounts replacing the 1% discounts. All fields being changed must be valid fields.

Infrequent file Maintenances

The Accounts Payable Infrequent F/Ms menu contains these programs.

Vendor Class F/M (APF950), which is used to create and maintain vendor class records that are used to categorize the different types of vendors. You can establish your company's own set of valid vendor classes. Each vendor will be placed into a vendor class. These classes are used on some printouts in order to group vendors. For example, you may want to group all inventory vendors, utility vendors, office supply vendors, etc. Assign any alphanumeric code to indicate each class (i.e., 001, 002, 003 or INV, UTL, OFF). If you choose not to use vendor classes, one class should be created and all vendors must be assigned to that class. At least one vendor class must be entered here prior to entering vendors into the vendor file.

Terms Code F/M (APF955), which is used to create and maintain terms codes, which are assigned throughout the system to indicate payment type. You can establish your company's own set of valid terms codes to be assigned to each vendor. The information given about each terms code will be used in determining due dates and discount due dates during AP Document Entry. You should assign terms code designations that are easy to remember, for example, 30-net 30 days, 01- 1% 10 net 30, etc.

An M-manual terms code should be set up. During the Document Entry program the M terms code indicates to the system that the due date, discount due date and allowable discount are entered by the user and not calculated by the system. The M terms code should be assigned to vendors with variable terms codes.

AP GL Posting Table F/M (APF960), which is used to create and maintain General Ledger posting tables, which you can use to quickly enter General Ledger expense account numbers during AP Document Entry. You may establish your own set of valid GL posting tables to be assigned to each vendor. For example, all invoices from freight companies may be expensed to the same GL account number. You should assign one GL posting table to all freight vendors. Posting tables may be alphabetic or numeric and should be easily recognized. During Document Entry, you must specify the vendor number. The GL posting table code assigned to that vendor is displayed and may be overridden on the invoice. The GL account number entered in Document Entry. Document Entry also allows a search to display all G/L #'s set up in a posting table. In Document Entry, you may expense an invoice to up to 999 expense accounts. The GL posting table allows you to set up to five default expense accounts to make entry of AP documents easier. The GL posting table also contains the Accounts Payable G/L # to post and the Discounts G/L # to post when a discount is taken.

AP Register History F/M (APF965), which is used to trace through all registers of the current period to see how each register affects the Accounts Payable balance. During initial installation of the AP

system, you do not need to set up this program. FACTS updates this program once processing begins.

Check Print Control F/M (APF975), which is used to create and maintain print parameters for AP checks. These parameters determine the print positions for information that appears on AP checks. The Check Print program refers to these settings; so make sure you set up at least one record in this program before you print checks. The check parameter records enable you to control the print positions of AP check information without requiring modifications (talk to your Affiliate about preprinted FACTS forms). Create one record for each bank to allow different checks for each bank. If you want to use the standard AP check, use the defaults for each entry. This produces a check that matches the standard FACTS check.

CAUTION! We strongly advise that administrators place a password on the Nonstatic Control F/M (APF990), and AP Static Control F/M (APF980) programs. Changes should be made only with extreme caution and under the supervision of your Affiliate.

AP Static Control F/M (APF980), which is used to activate or deactivate many of the features available in the Accounts Payable module. For instance, from this program you can establish aging cutoff dates, whether or not to use Vendor Ledgercards or establish the Disbursements and Expenses journals

Nonstatic Control F/M (APF990), which contains information that the AP System references as it performs various functions. An * indicates that changing the field after initial installation may have serious repercussions. Please talk to your Affiliate before you make any changes.

Chapter 3 AP Transaction procedures

Recommended operating procedures consist of daily, weekly and end of period procedures to use the Accounts Receivable module. Transaction procedures are available for step-by-step instructions.

These Accounts Payable procedure categories list the tasks with step-by-step instructions.

AP Document Entry Procedures

AP Recurring Document Procedures

Payment & Hold Selection Procedures

AP Checks Procedures

Inquiries Procedures

End of Period Procedures

Standard procedures for AP

The standard procedures may vary depending on how your company's business is conducted. The following three sections of standard procedures are provided as a guideline.

Recommended Operating Procedures. An outline is provided of routine procedures on a daily, weekly, period (month, if 12 periods are used) and yearly basis.

End-of-Period Checklist. The end-of-period procedures are critical to the proper functioning of the system. Certain programs must be run in a specific order to close the accounts payable module accurately. It is suggested that copies of the checklist be made and used for each period close-out to be filed for future reference.

End-of-Period Checklist Explanation. A detailed account of the purpose of each program on the checklist.

Recommended operating procedures for AP

Daily procedures (or as needed)

- 1 Enter documents
- 2 Post Recurring Documents (if applicable)
- 3 Print/update Document Entry & Adjustments Register
- 4 Make payments
- 5 Print Payment Selection List
- 6 Print checks
- 7 Enter manual, void, non-invoice checks
- 8 Print/update Payment Register
- 9 Print Cash Requirements Report

Period procedures (or as needed)

* indicates the procedure is required and must be performed in the time period designated

- 1 *Post Recurring Documents through last day of period (if applicable).
- 2 *Print/update last PO Invoice Receipt Register (if used).
- 3 *Print/update last Document Entry & Adjustments Register.
- 4 Print/update last Payment Register.
- 5 Print Open Payables Report.
- 6 Print Aged Payables Report.
- 7 Run Vendor Ledgercards Print.
- 8 *Print/update Period Check Register (if used).
- 9 *Print/update Period Expense Distribution (if used).
- 10 *Print/update Disbursement Distribution (if used).
- 11 *Print/update Register History Report.
- 12 *Print/update Document Removal Register.
- 13 Run System Clean Up F/M (SMF993).
- 14 *Run 1099 Print after the last check run in December.
- 15 *Run End-of-Period Update.

Yearly procedures

Run the End-of-Period Update. (If you did this as part of your period procedures do NOT run this program.) If your year ends in December, remember to run the 1099 Print program after the last check run and before the End-of Period Update. If you fail to run the 1099 Print before you close out December, you will lose all payroll information on contractors.

Inquiry procedures

Viewing vendor information

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Inquiries>Vendor Inquiry.
- 2 Specify the **vendor**.

Select whether to sort vendor records by vendor number, alpha lookup or contact.

Click Options>Filter Values if you want to limit the number of records in the inquiry browser.

3 Select a view.

View descriptions

General	Displays general information including phone number(s), contact(s), message, vendor status, our customer number, our tax exempt number, normal document group, 1099 ID, ship- from, store past PO's flag and use ledgercards flag.
Codes	Displays code information including vendor class, terms code, freight code and general ledger posting table.
Contacts	Display phone numbers, contacts, email addresses, customer company website, and any message entered about the customer (on the Customer F/M Invoicing screen).
Activity	Displays vendor activity information including month-to-date, year-to-date and prior year figures for invoices, payments, discounts taken and allowable discount. Also included are the account opening date, last invoice date, last payment date, highest balance date, highest balance amount and 1099 balance.
Check History	Displays check history for the selected vendor. Information displayed on this view includes: Check #, Bank, Check date, Check type, Check amount, and Register #. The view can be sorted by: descending check number, ascending check number,

	descending check date, and ascending check date. Select:
	Archived Chk to view the check in the archive. If the 'check' is electronic (type of A for ACH, or type of W for Wire) then there is no check, but, if the voucher was archived, then electronic voucher in the archive is displayed.
	Line Detail to view the details of an AP transaction that was paid by this check. On the Line Detail screen the browser displays columns for: Document #, Status, Original amount, Document date, Current amount, Transaction date, Payment amount, Discount amount, Memo, PO #, and Branch.
	Doc Detail to display information that varies by document status: If the status of the transaction is open, the system displays the same window as the line detail of the Open Docs view. If the status of the transaction is past, the system displays the same window as the line detail of the Paid Docs view. If the status of the transaction is deleted, the Doc Detail button will be disabled.
Open Documents	Displays open documents, from oldest to newest, for the selected vendor. Summary information includes document number, document type (Invoice, Non-invoice), purchase order number, register number, entry period, date entered, date due, original amount and current amount. Getting more information on an open document: in the view area, select the line and click Line Detail or double click the icon at the beginning of that line.
	Detail information displays summary plus the memo, original and current discount amounts and any transactions against the open documents. Transaction information includes sequence number, transaction date, entry period, register number, payment and discount amounts and memo.
Paid Documents	Displays, for the vendor selected, paid documents that have been removed from the open documents file by the Document Removal Register. Information includes document number, original amount and discount, entry period and register number, document removal register number, last check number and purchase order number. Getting more information on a paid document: In the view area, select the line and click Line Detail or double click the icon at the beginning of that line.
	Detailed transaction information includes sequence number, transaction date and period, register number, payment amount, discount amount and a memo. Memo information displays check type (Manual, Regular) and check number

1	
1099 Reporting	Displays the 1099 balance and printing details for the last print for each reporting year. The print details include the print time, date, printer, user that printed the vendor's 1099, and whether the last print was a reprint.
Ledgercards	Displays all ledgercard information for the selected vendor. The inquiry lists ledgercards from newest to oldest by default. To view oldest to newest: Click the Date column header. (You can also click on any other column header to resort ledgercards.)
	In either order, select the beginning date to view. Information includes date, debit amount, credit amount, balance, transaction register name, document and register number.
	Click View Doc at the bottom of the screen to display additional document detail information. The system checks to see if detail info exists for currently highlighted ledgercard line for its transaction type. For AP ledgercards there are 4 transaction types: B – Begin Balance, E – Doc Entry Register, C – Check Register, and V – Vendor Balance. Only ledgercards of type E will result in a drill down to. Doc Entry Register type documents display additional either the Open Docs line detail window (API614) or the Paid Docs line detail window (API615).
Notes	Displays notes for the specified vendor. In the browser in the lower portion of the screen the system displays the date the note was created, note category, urgent note indicator, and subject. You can double click a note line in the browser to display the View Note screen, which lists the note subject and text, note type, category, date created, and date edited. You can access the Notes Entry (SME710) program from the Options>1 Vendor Note Entry to enter or modify notes for the specified vendor.
User-Defined	The data that appears on the User-Defined view of Vendor Inquiry comes from the User-Defined view of Vendor F/M (APF910). Many users have a few pieces of information about customers, vendors, and items that are unique to their business that they would like to enter into FACTS for reference purposes. The User-Defined view displays user-defined fields entered the major file maintenances and makes them available in FACTS Inquiry programs for information only. There are 5 user-defined fields that can be entered on the User-Defined screen of Vendor F/M (APF910). There user-defined field must first be configured by a user that has administrator privileges for User-defined Fields setting on the Security tab of User Code F/M (SMF410). Note: The Line Detail screen from the Open docs and Paid Doc History and Check History views of Vendor Inquiry contain GL

only.

4 When you are finished reviewing information for vendors, click **Exit**.

AP Document entry procedures

Use these procedures to enter and modify all open payables (invoices) into the Accounts Payable system.

Entering AP documents

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Document Entry>Document Entry.
- 2 Specify the Vendor Number.

The name, address, GL posting table, document group, branch, terms code, and message are displayed for the vendor. Modify the default values as needed.

- 3 Specify the Document Number and the Purchase Order Number (up to 12 characters).
- 4 Specify the **Document Amount** (+/-999999999). The system does not accept zero amounts. A negative number indicates a credit memo or credit adjustment.
- 5 Specify the amount to compute the discount on (+/- 9999999.99) in the **Discount Amount** field. For example, the document amount may include, but freight may not be eligible for discount. So the document amount minus the freight would be the discount amount.
- 6 Specify the **Document Date**. The entry must be a date prior or equal to a date in the next GL period. Press **Enter** to default to the system date.
- 7 Update the **Due Date**, **Discount**, and **Discount Due Date** as needed. The due date, discount amount and discount date are automatically calculate based on the Terms Code.
- 8 Specify **Memo** up to 25 characters. This memo prints on the check stub in the Comments column.
- 9 (Optional) For FACTS systems that do not use PO Invoice Receipts, click CRS to associate an AP Invoice with the customer return documents that are waiting on vendor approval for releasing the customer credit or replacement goods. In the dialog box, check the line in the list of CRS lines that are waiting vendor credit for the vendor of the AP Document. You can also disassociate a return document from the AP invoice unless the AP invoice came from PO Invoice Receipts. (If there are no documents waiting approval for the selected vendor, this button will be disabled.)

10 Specify the **GL Expense Account Number** and **Document Amount** to be distributed. (If this entry is to post to Job Cost, press **F1** to display Job Posting Entry screen. Refer to Posting AP documents for job costs for step-by-step instructions.)

Note: If the general ledger posting table for this document has preset expense accounts, the system displays the first GL account number in the GL posting table as the default. Press **F2** to view all GL numbers listed for the GL posting table assigned to this document and their descriptions. If the **Post by branch** flag is set to **Y** in the static control record and the account number is selected from the initial search, the GL account expense numbers assigned to the GL posting table are displayed with the branch assigned to the document inserted in the branch position.

- 11 (Optional) If the entire amount of the document is not distributed to this account, click **Add** and specify additional account numbers in subsequent line-items. This continues until the document amount is distributed.
- 12 Click Cancel when you are finished adding GL lines.
- 13 Click Save.
- 14 Click **Done** to complete the entry process.
- 15 Click Done again to exit.

Posting AP document lines to job costs

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Document Entry>Document Entry.
- 2 For existing documents, specify the **period**, **vendor** and **document number**. For new documents, complete the header information; refer to the Entering AP documents for details.
- 3 Click Edit for existing documents.
- 4 In the **GL #** field, press **F1** to display Job Posting Entry screen.
- 5 Specify the **job number** to post this entry against. Specifying a valid job number displays the job name, customer number and name, and billing type. Press **Enter** to default to the last job number entered (if any).
- 6 Specify the **cost code** (up to 4 characters). Specifying a valid cost code displays the **cost code description** and the **cost type**. The item entry determines the units, unit of measure and cost rate/extension.

Note: If the cost code is not set up to use units (unit of measure field is blank in Cost Code F/M), the program displays a message displaying this information. The cost code sets the defaults for markup method (for all jobs that are not billed as cost plus) and the billing rate for jobs that are billed as a fixed contract or as time and material. If the billing type is not cost plus, the cost code also determines whether you are able to override the markup method and/or bill rate.

7 (Optional) If the billing type for the job entered is fixed, contract or time and material, the Price Message field is skipped. If the billing type is cost + (plus) or no charge, the program displays the price (bill rate) that will be used to calculate the extension. If the job is no charge, then the

markup method can be changed if the **Allow billing override** flag for the cost code is set to **Y** and neither the bill rate nor extension will be affected.

- 8 (Optional) Specify the **markup method** to use for this posting entry. The **Markup** field is initially skipped and set to the markup assigned to the cost code. This may only be entered for jobs which are time and materials or fixed contracts and the **Allow override of billing** flag is set to **Y** in the cost code record. This may also be changed for no charge jobs but the bill rate is not affected.
 - #- Enter the markup amount (0-9999999.99%). Entering a number tells the system to mark up the cost by a dollar amount. The system marks up the cost rate by the dollar amount and calculates the bill extension.
 - **#+%** Enter the **percentage** (0-9999999.99%) to mark up the cost. To enter a percentage, you must enter an amount and then the percentage sign. If no percentage sign is present, the system assumes the entered amount is a dollar amount. The system marks up the cost rate by the percentage amount and calculates the bill extension.
 - **M** Enter the **bill rate** manually. Entering M displays the word MANUAL and the program proceeds to the bill rate field (#21).
- 9 (Optional) The fixed markup method is unavailable for selection, but can be used. To utilize the fixed method, specify a **cost code** whose markup method is fixed.
- 10 Specify the price per displayed unit of measure. The bill extension is calculated and displayed. Note: The Bill Rate field is unavailable if the Allow billing override flag is set to N in the Cost Code F/M. This field is initially skipped unless the markup method of the cost code is manual.
- 11 Specify the **memo** to print on invoice for this posting entry (up to 30 characters).
- 12 Indicate whether to print the memo on the job cost invoice. This field is initially skipped if the print order for invoice transactions flag in the jobs file is not set to A.
- **13** Press **OK** to return to Document Entry (APE110).
- 14 (Optional) If the entire amount of the document is not distributed to this account, specify additional account numbers in subsequent line-items. This continues until the document amount is distributed.
- 15 Click Done to complete the entry process
- 16 Click Done again to exit.

Entering adjustments to AP documents

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Document Entry>Document Adjustment Entry.
- 2 Specify the **Period** to which the general ledger distribution should be posted.
- 3 Specify the Vendor. Press F3 to perform a document search, (i.e., adjustments entered into the document entry file, but not yet updated to the open documents file).
- 4 Specify **Document** for the adjustment. The number must be on file for this vendor in the open documents file.

If another adjustment was previously made, and not yet updated, the adjustment is displayed.

- 5 Specify the amount of the adjustment (+/-9999999.99) in the **Adjust Amount** field. The original, current and adjusted amount of the document is displayed.
- 6 (Optional) Specify the adjustment **memo** (up to 25 characters). This memo prints on the Document Entry & Adjustments Register.
- 7 Specify the **GL expense account number** to which this document will be distributed.
- 8 (Optional) If the entire amount of the document is not to be distributed to this account, enter other account numbers in subsequent line-items.
 Note: If the GL posting table for this document has preset expense accounts, pressing Enter defaults to the first GL account number in the GL posting table. Press F2 to view all GL numbers listed for the GL posting table assigned to this document and their descriptions.
 If this entry needs to post to Job Cost, press F1 to enter the job number and refer to the Job Posting Entry topic for field descriptions.
- 9 In the Amount field, enter the amount to be distributed to this general ledger number (+/-9999999.99). You cannot enter zero amounts. Press Enter to default to the adjustment amount not yet distributed. You cannot access the ending routine until the entire adjustment amount is distributed.
- 10 (Optional) If the entire amount of the document is not distributed to this account, click Add and specify additional account numbers in subsequent line-items. This continues until the document amount is distributed.
- 11 Click **Cancel** when you are finished adding adjustment lines.
- 12 Click Save.
- 13 Click Done to complete the entry process
- 14 Click Done again to exit.

Running the AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register

- 1 Click Account Payable>Document Entry>AP Document Entry & Adjustment Register.
- 2 In the Period field, select C-Current Period Documents to run the register for the current period or N-Next Period Documents to run the register for next period documents. Press Enter to default to C-Current Period Documents.
- 3 In the **Branch** field, specify the branch to use for the Document Entry & Adjustment Register. Press **Enter** to process all branches for the register.
- 4 Check the **Print Vendor Name** check box to indicate whether to print the name of each vendor and vendor ID on the line above all the report data. If you do not select this check box, the vendor ID and the data for that vendor all print on the same line (and without printing the vendor name anywhere on the report line). Also note that changing the format of the report to print the name of each vendor and vendor ID on the line above all the report data substantially lengthens the report.

- 5 Click **OK** to print the report. The General Ledger distribution is built during the printing of the Document Entry & Adjustments Register according to the entries made in the Document and Adjustment Entry programs and the information entered in the general ledger posting tables.
- 6 If you have FACTS set to print GL distribution, the system displays the following message: Document Entry & Adjustment Register. OK to Print GL Distribution?

After printing the Document Entry & Adjustment Register, verify the printout. If you need to correct the register data, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you make the correction, you can rerun the Document Entry & Adjustment Register. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue. The program then prints the GL distribution.

Once the GL distribution is printed, the program displays the message: *Check GL Distribution. OK to Update?*

After printing the distribution, verify the printout. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue. The program proceeds with the update. If you need to make a correction, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you correct the information the correction is made, re-run the entire register process—meaning run the register first, then print the GL distribution, followed by the optional update. Note that the AP Document Entry and Adjustment Register requires an escape code for a user to get out of an error which occurred during the update portion of the register.

OR

If you are not printing the GL distribution, the program displays the message: *Document Entry & Adjustments Register. OK to Update?*

7 After printing the Document Entry & Adjustments Register, verify the printout. If you need to make a correction, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you make corrections, rerun the register. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue.

Recurring documents procedures

Use the Recurring Documents procedures to process regular invoices, such as rent or loan payments and to set up a liability one time so the system can automatically post it to the payables system for each month that you designate.

Entering recurring AP documents

1 Click Accounts Payable>Recurring Documents>Recurring Document Entry.

2 Specify the **vendor**.

Entry of a valid vendor number displays the name, address, general ledger posting table, document group, terms code and branch for this vendor. Modify these fields as needed.

In the Seq # field, specify the sequence number (01-99).
 The sequence number allows you to enter up to 99 different recurring documents per vendor.
 For example, if there are two loans to be paid to the same bank, sequence numbers 01 and 02 are used. Each time you refer to this document, you must use the sequence number. The

system will default to the sequence number 01 if only one document is entered per vendor. Entry of an already existing sequence number for this vendor displays all the information about this recurring document and proceeds to the **PO** field.

- 4 In the **PO #**, specify the purchase order number (up to 12 characters). Press **Enter** to default to 000000 as the PO number.
- 5 In the **Months** field, specify a string of numbers designating the periods of the calendar year to post this document to. For example, if it is a yearly document and only posts in December, and December is the company's 12th period, enter 12. If this document is to post quarterly, enter 03060912. Press **Enter** to default to ALL and will display every period of the calendar year.
- 6 In the **Doc Amt** field, specify the document amount to update the open documents file each time the document is posted (+/-9999999.99). You cannot enter a zero amount for the document amount.
- 7 In the Post Day field, specify the day the document should post in the document entry and adjustments file (01-31). This will be used to determine when to post this document and also to determine which day of the month to use for the document date. For example, if this were set to 15 and it was being posted for February, the document date would be posted as February 15. The terms code automatically determines the due date, discount amount and discount due date based on the post day (document date).
- 8 In the **Cutoff** field, specify whether to base the cutoff (time when a document stops being a recurring payable) on a Date, **N**umber of postings, or **A**mount.
- 9 In the second **Cutoff** field, depending on the cutoff type specified, enter one of the following:

D -Date. Enter the cutoff period (PPYY), i.e., the last period documents are to post.

N -Number of postings. Enter the cutoff number of postings (2-99).

A -Amount. Enter the cutoff total amount (+/-999999.99). If the next posting of the document exceeds this amount, the document will not post.

- **10** (Optional) Specify a **memo** (up to 25 characters). This memo prints on the check stub in the comments column.
- 11 In the G/L# field, specify the number of the general ledger expense account to which the payment will be distributed.
- 12 (Optional) If the general ledger posting table for this vendor has preset expense accounts, press Enter to default to the first GL account number in the GL posting table. Press F2 to display all G/L numbers listed for the GL posting table assigned to this document along with the G/L number's description. Select the line number to expense to. You can enter any account number in place of the standard numbers from the general ledger group. If the entire amount of the document is not distributed to this account, enter the next account number on line 002. This process continues until the document amount is distributed.
- 13 Specify the amount to be distributed to this general ledger account (+/- 9999999.99). You cannot enter zero for this amount. Press Enter to default to the document amount not yet distributed.
- 14 Click Save.

- 15 Click Cancel to end line-item entry.
- 16 You can: Change the highlighted line-item. Add a line-item. Delete the highlighted line-item. Insert a line item above the highlighted line in the browser.
- 17 Click Done.
- **18** Click **Done** to exit the program.

Changing posting amounts for recurring documents for the current period

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Recurring Documents>Recurring Document Review.
- 2 Specify the vendor.

Entry of a valid vendor number displays the name, address, general ledger posting table, document group, terms code and branch for this vendor. Press **F3** to search for recurring documents already on file.

- 3 In the **Seq#** field, enter the sequence number of the document (01-99). The sequence number must be on file for this vendor in the Recurring Payables file. Entry of a valid sequence number for this vendor will display all screen information about this document. Press **Enter** to default to 01.
- 4 To change the amount for this period, specify the **document amount** in the header; enter a **memo** (if needed).
- 5 In the line-item section, highlight the line and click Edit.
- 6 Specify the same amount to the appropriate general ledger number(s).
- 7 Click Save.
- 8 After you complete line item entry processing, click Cancel.
- 9 When you are finished press **Done** to end the change process.
- 10 The system returns you to the **Vendor** field where you can enter another vendor or press **Done** to exit the program.

Posting recurring documents

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Recurring Documents>Post Recurring Documents.
- 2 In the Post Through field, specify the date through which to post recurring documents. It must be within the current or next GL period within 30 days and after the last date posted. Press F1 to default to the system date.
- 3 Click OK.
- 4 A message is displayed asking if you are sure you want to post these records.

5 To begin processing, click **Yes**.

Payment & hold selection procedures

Use the Payment & Hold Selection procedures to select invoices for payment.

Selecting AP documents for payment

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Payment & Hold Selection>Payment Selection by Date.
- 2 Specify the order for payment selection: vendor, alpha or vendor class.
- 3 Specify the **beginning** order choice to pay. For instance, if you choose to select payments according to vendor class, enter the vendor class that you want the system to start with.
- 4 Specify the **ending** order choice to pay. For instance, if you choose to select payments according to vendor class, enter the vendor class that you want the system to end with.
- 5 Specify up to ten 2-character **document groups**, side-by-side.
- 6 In the **Due/Discount** field, indicate whether selection should be based on **DU**-due date or **DI**-discount date. Press **Enter** to default to DUE DATE.
- 7 Specify the **date** on which checks will print. Press **Enter** to default to the system date. The program compares this date to the due/discount date so it can prioritize invoice selection. This date *does not* determine the actual date that will appear on checks.
- 8 Specify the number of days lead time (0-99). This may be the number of days until the next check print. The program adds the lead-time value to the check date to prioritize invoice selection. Press Enter to default to the Automatic Increment setting in the AP Static Control F/M. For example, if checks will not be printed again for seven days, all documents due within the next seven days will be selected for payment. The Auto Increment setting defaults to 7.
- In the Minimum field, specify the minimum invoice balance to be selected (+/- 9999999.99). For instance, you may not want to pay an invoice for \$.02, so you might enter a minimum balance of \$10. Press Enter to default to no minimum.
- 10 Specify the **branch** to select payments for.
- **11** Press **Enter** to start the payment processing.
- **12** The system displays the processing criteria in the upper portion of the screen and processing information in the lower portion of the screen.
- 13 When the processing is complete message displays, click OK.

Selecting documents by vendor for payment

1 Click Accounts Payable >Payment & Hold Selection >Individual Payment Selection.

- 2 Specify the branch.
- 3 Specify the **discount cutoff date**.
- 4 Specify the vendor number.
- 5 Click the filter check boxes: Not Selected, Selected, Already Paid to indicate the payment status for displaying invoices and Check, ACH, or Wire Transfer to indicate the types of documents to display for payment.
- 6 The system displays documents for the selected vendor based on the filter options.
- 7 (Optional) To pay all documents for this vendor that have not been previously placed on hold or paid, click **Pay All**.

The discounts (where applicable) will be taken if the discount due date is after the discount cutoff date entered. Each payment amount and discount amount is displayed. The totals are displayed in the header portion of the screen.

- 8 (Optional) To delete all documents for this vendor previously selected for payment, click **Delete** All.
- 9 (Optional) To pay the highlighted document in the browser, click **Pay**.
- 10 (Optional) For vendors who accept electronic payments, click Payment Type to display the Select for Payment dialog box to change individual invoices between electronic payment and paper check. Specify the Payment Type: C-Check, A-ACH (only available if a pre-notification has been approved), W--Wire Transfer (always available if vendor is set up in Vendor EFT). Click OK.

Pay All Pays all documents for this vendor that have not been previously placed on hold or paid will be selected for payment.

11 Click Done.

Deselecting documents tagged for payment

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Payment & Hold Selection>Unselect Payments.
- 2 Specify the beginning vendor.
- 3 Specify the ending vendor.
- 4 Specify the **branch** for deselecting payments.
- 5 Press Enter.
- 6 The processing criteria displays in the upper portion of the screen and processing information displays in the lower portion of the screen.
- 7 When the processing is complete message displays, click **OK**.

Placing documents on hold

Note: Documents currently in the payment selection file or with payments already assigned cannot be placed on hold. Documents on hold cannot be selected for payment by any of the payment selection programs.

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Payment & Hold Selection>Hold Selection.
- 2 Specify the **vendor**.

Note the **Vendor is on Hold** check box (display-only) is selected for vendors placed on hold on the Miscellaneous tab of Vendor F/M (APF910).

If there are open documents on file for the vendor, the documents are displayed in the browser.

- 3 In the List From field, specify the document number.
- 4 Click Toggle Hold to change the hold status from No to Yes for the selected document. Note for Vendors with the Vendor is on Hold check box (display-only) selected, you can only place orders on hold.
- 5 When you change a hold status, the system displays the Enter Hold Memo dialog box.
- 6 Specify the hold memo.
- 7 Click OK.
- 8 (Optional) Click **Next Vendor** to automatically enter the next vendor who has open documents and complete steps 3-7.
- 9 Click Done.

Deleting document holds

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Payment & Hold Selection>Hold Selection.
- 2 Specify the vendor number for hold selection. Press F3 to access the hold document search, which allows you to search and display all vendors with documents on hold. Note the Vendor is on Hold check box (display-only) is selected for vendors placed on hold on the Miscellaneous tab of Vendor F/M (APF910).
- 3 If there are open documents on file for the vendor, the documents are displayed in the browser. In the List From field, specify the document number.
- 4 Select a **document** and click **Toggle Hold** to change the hold status from Yes to No. Note for Vendors with the Vendor is on Hold check box (display-only) selected, you can only place orders on hold--not delete holds.
- 5 (Optional) When you change a hold status, Enter Hold Memo dialog box displays so you can specify a **hold memo**.
- 6 (Optional) Click **Next Vendor** to automatically enter the next vendor who has open documents and complete steps 3-5.
- 7 Click **Done** to exit the screen.

Electronic payments procedures

If a vendor accepts electronic payments, their invoices can be paid either electronically or by paper checks. Use these procedures for electronic payments.

Submitting electronic funds transfers

- 1 Click Account Payable>Checks>EFT Submission.
- 2 Specify the bank number.
- 3 Specify the **branch number** for the electronic funds transfer.
- 4 Click OK.

Entering manual checks

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>Manual Check Entry.
- 2 Specify the **bank** where the check was written.
- 3 Specify the **manual check number** (1-9999999999). Press **Enter** to default to the next check number after the number displayed as last manual check. Press **F2** to list manual checks already entered but not yet updated by the Check Register. If a check is selected, the check details are displayed in the middle portion of the screen.
- 4 Specify the **vendor number** for this check. The vendor number, name, address and balance are displayed.
- 5 Specify the **date** of the manual check. The date must be within the current or next GL period and not prior to the current AP period.
- 6 Specify the **dollar amount** of this check (.01-9999999.99). A message is displayed if the amount is greater than the vendor balance.
- 7 Click **Apply Check** to display all open documents for this vendor.
- 8 A dialog box displays the documents to which the check can be applied.
- 9 (Options) Click :

Auto apply to allow the system to automatically pay open documents. It begins with the first displayed document and continues paying off documents until the check amount is distributed. If the check date is before or on the discount due date, any applicable discounts are taken. The payment amount and discount amount are displayed; the distributed amount is displayed in the header.

Pay to apply the entire check amount to the highlighted document line in the browser. (Note the check amount must be less than or equal to the Current Amount for the document. You can select **Unpay** to remove the Payment Amount applied to the highlighted document line in the browser.

-OR-

- 10 Select a document to which the check can be applied. Click Edit. Specify the Invoice Payment Amount and the Invoice Discount Amount. You must continue processing payments for the check until the Check Amount and the Distributed Amount are equal.
- 11 When you have distributed the manual check, click **Done**.

Entering non-invoice checks

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>Noninvoice Check Entry.
- 2 Specify the **bank** on which the check was written.
- 3 Specify this information. manual check number (1-9999999999).

vendor number. The vendor number, name, address and balance are displayed.

date of the manual check.

check amount.

document (invoice) number (up to 10 characters).

invoice date.

amount paid (+/-99999999.99).

amount of the discount.

general ledger number to expense.

Tip: If the general ledger posting table assigned to this vendor has preset expense accounts, press Enter to default to the GL account number in the GL posting table. All numbers of the GL posting table may be displayed by pressing **F2** to search.

- 4 If you have "No Priority" set in User Preferences F/M for "Branch", the Branch field behaves as follows: during line entry, Branch, is a display-only field and is populated with the branch coming from the GL number you entered. However, if the branch is *not* part of the GL number (as determined in Company Control F/M) then the Branch field will be enabled and you must specify a valid branch to save the line entry. This field displays only if you do not have a Branch value entered in their User Preference F/M.
- 5 (Optional) Specify the **memo** to appear on the Check Register (up to 30 characters).
- 6 Click Cancel to end the entry process.
- 7 Click Done.

Voiding checks

1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>Void Check Entry.

- 2 Specify the **bank number** on which the check was written.
- 3 Specify the check number to be voided. This check must be in the check reconciliation file. When you enter a valid check number, the system displays the vendor number and name, address, balance, check amount, discount amount and check date. Press F2 to list any voided checks entered since the last Check Register. Once checks are listed, enter the beginning check to list if not already displayed, press Enter to continue listing documents or enter the line number of the check to display in detail. If a check is selected, the check is information displayed and displays the message: *Is this correct check to void?* Select Yes or No to indicate whether you wish to void the displayed check. Press Enter defaults to Y.
- 4 In the **Document number** field, enter the **invoice number** of each document originally paid by this check. Entry of a document number still existing in the open documents file displays the document entry date, due date, discount due date, document amount, discount amount and new balance and the system returns to this field. Press **F3** to end entries.

If the document no longer exists in the Open Documents file (it has been removed by the Document Removal Register), and you need to add it to the file. Select **Yes** to indicate whether this document should be added to the file and complete fields 5-12.

If you are voiding a non-invoice check, you must enter a document number (that is not on file) so that the check can be correctly voided. Complete fields 5-12 to add the document number to the open documents file. The void for the non-invoice check can then be correctly processed through the system, including posting to General Ledger.

- 5 In the **Document entry date** field, enter the date the document was entered.
- 6 In the **Document due date** field, enter the due date of the document.
- 7 In the **Document discount due date** field, enter the due date of the document discount.
- 8 In the **Void payment amount** field, enter the amount paid to be voided by the check (+/-99999999.99). (This will be the amount of the document when updated to the open documents file.)
- 9 In the **Void discount amount** field, enter the amount to be the allowable discount amount when the document is updated to the open documents file (+/- 9999999.99).
- 10 In the **Branch** field, enter a valid branch number. The AP Check Register uses this entry to post voided checks by branch.
- 11 In the **Memo** field, enter the document memo (up to 25 characters). This memo will appear in the comments column of the check stub when this invoice is paid off.
- 12 Once you've entered all the documents that need to be voided, the check amount must equal the distributed amount and the discounts must equal the distributed discount amount to end entries.

Press F3 to end the entry process.

13 You can perform the following functions:

Change a document - Information can be changed for documents added to the open documents file during Void Check Entry. In the browser in the lower portion of the screen highlight the document number to be changed and to edit the line item information. You can change fields #5-11.

Delete a document. In the browser in the lower portion of the screen highlight the document number to be changed and click to delete. You must then respond with **YES** to the **Are you sure you want to delete**? prompt.

Add a document. Add an invoice to the voided check. Complete fields #5-11.

The distributed amount in the header is constantly updated as each line is entered. This distributed amount must equal the original check amount and the distributed discount amount must equal the original discount amount to end the program. Press **Done** to clear the screen and return to the check number field.

14 When you are finished, press F3 to clear the screen and return to the check number field. Press **Done** to exit the program.

Payment Batch Status (APE350) Processing

Use the EFT Payment Batch Status program to indicate when an EFT Payment Batch has been accepted or rejected by the bank. All batches that have not yet been updated through the Payment Register display on this screen. Note that there may not be a user running the Payment Register when another user enters the EFT Payment Batch Status program.

Approving electronic funds transfers

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>EFT Approval.
- 2 Specify the **bank** for payment approval. The bank must be setup to support electronic payments.

Note: If a password is required, you must supply it before the payments will display.

- 3 The line browser displays each electronic payment that has been submitted from the selected bank. Payments that have already been approved but not yet created into a batch are also displayed.
- 4 (Optional) Highlight lines in the browser and select from the following functions:

Approve – Approves the highlighted electronic payment. Note: This is only available if the payment has not yet been approved and the account's pre-note status is "A" for ACH payments.

Reject - Rejects all invoices for the highlighted payment.

Change Account – This is only enabled for ACH payments to vendors with multiple bank accounts that have approved pre-notifications. Displays the Change Account (APE341) screen, showing all of the bank accounts with approved pre-notifications set up for this vendor.

Consumer –Toggles the Consumer Payment. This changes the consumer payment flag between yes and no. This button is only be enabled for payments to a vendor who has been selected to receive consumer payments in Vendor EFT Entry.

5 Click Process Payment.

FACTS checks for payments that have been approved for the specified bank, completes the following for those payments:

Verifies that the pre-notification status on the selected account is "A" for all approved ACH payments. If any fail, the system displays a message and returns you to the EFT Approval screen, so you can resolve the payment by either changing the account or holding the payment.

After the FACTS verifies the pre-notification status on the selected account is "A", you can enter the payment date, which must be in the current or next GL period and the ACH entry class code. The ACH Entry Class will default from Bank F/M but can be changed.

For ACH type payments, this creates the EFT Payment Batch file. The EFT Payment Batch file is the NACHA standard file that will be sent to the bank. The file naming convention defaults to company-bank-batch-date-time with the extension being the ACH entry class code, example 01-01-000001-YYYYMMDD-HHMM.CCD. The file name can be changed. The file will be created in the directory indicated in Bank F/M. For wire transfer type payments, no EFT Payment Batch file will be created. If only wire transfer payments are included in this run, the ACH Entry Class and Batch File Name fields will be excluded.

6 Click Done.

Printing checks

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>Check Print.
- 2 Specify the bank.
- 3 Specify the branch.
- 4 Specify the **date** to print on the check.
- 5 Specify the **beginning check number** to print. Tip: This must be determined by looking at the check forms in the printer. The first check is always skipped (unless you attach a forms leader to the top check).
- 6 (Optional) Click the Void checks check box to indicate whether to void the checks displayed. This field is skipped if the first check to print is the next number after the last check printed. If the first check to print is **not** the next number after the last check printed, the system asks if you want to void the checks in between. If you select this option, the system records all the checks as void. If you do not select, the system will not void any unused checks.
- 7 (Optional) If you are reprinting checks, click the **Reprint Checks** check box to reprint check. Then, in the **From** field, specify the first check to reprint. You should read the check number from the previously printed check and field that number. This will be the first check to reprint. In the **To** field, specify the last check to reprint.
- 8 (Optional) If you are printing a batch of checks for the first time, click the **Vendor Alpha Order** check box to print the checks by vendor. Otherwise, this program automatically prints checks in *check number order*.
- 9 Click **OK** to start the check run.

Running the Payment Register

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>Checks>Payment Register.
- 2 Specify the **check register date**.
- 3 Specify the bank.
- 4 (Optional) Click the **Regular Checks** check box to indicate whether to print information regarding regular checks (checks generated through the Check Print program).
- 5 (Optional) Click the **Manual** and **Void checks** check boxes to indicate whether or not you want to print information regarding manual and void checks.
- 6 If you have FACTS set to print GL distribution, the system displays the following message: *Check Register. OK to Print GL Distribution?*

After printing the Check Register, <u>verify the printout</u>. If you need to correct the register data, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you make the correction, you can rerun the Check Register. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue. The program then prints the GL distribution.

7 Once the GL distribution is printed, the program displays the message: *Check GL Distribution. OK to Update?*

After printing the distribution, <u>verify the printout</u>. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue. The program proceeds with the update. If you need to make a correction, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you correct the information the correction is made, re-run the register first, then print the GL distribution, followed by the optional update.

OR

If you are not printing the GL distribution, the program displays the message: *Check Register. OK to Update?*

8 After printing the Check Register, <u>verify the printout</u>. If you need to make a correction, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you make corrections, rerun the register. If everything is correct, click select **OK** to continue.

End of period procedures

Use the End of Period checklist and explanation information to close the Accounts Payable module.

End-of-period checklist - Accounts Payable

Period ____ Year ____

User	Date	Menu	Description
		Recurring	1. Post Recurring Documents through last day of period

 	PO Invoice	2. Print/update last PO Invoice Receipt Register
 	Doc Entry	3. Print/update last Document Entry Register
 	Checks	4. Print/update last Check Register
 	Reports	5. Print Open Payables Report (detail with transactions)
 	Reports	6. Print Aged Payables Report (detail with transactions)
 	Reports	7. Run Vendor Ledgercards print
 	EOP	8. Print/update Period Check Register
 	EOP	9. Print/update Period Expense Distribution
 	EOP	10. Print/update Disbursement Distribution
 	EOP	11. Print/update Register History Report
 	EOP	12. Print/update Document Removal Register
 	EOP	13. Run System Clean Up F/M (SMF993)
 	EOP	14a. If December, run 1099 Print program before closing.
 	EOP	14b.Run End-of-Period Update

End-Of-Period checklist explanation for AP

1. **Post Recurring Documents through last day of period.** If your system uses Recurring Documents, you must complete this procedure to close the current period. The End-of-Period Update checks to make sure that the last day posted is the last day of the month. The reason for this check is to ensure that you post all recurring documents in the correct period.

2-4. Print/update last PO Invoice Receipt Register, Document Entry & Adjustments Register and Payment Register. The PO Invoice Receipt Register must be run before the AP End-of-Period Update. Running this register is necessary to ensure that PO invoice receipts from the current period are written to the Document Entry and Adjustment File (APDOCM). The Document Entry & Adjustments Register and the Check Register must be run to keep the AP balance up to date. If either of these registers is run after the period is closed, the documents and/or checks are posted to the next period.

5-6. Print Open Payables Report and Aged Payables Report (detail with transactions). These reports provide you with a report of all transactions that have taken place against all documents including zero balance documents (paid down to zero). These documents and transactions will be removed by the Document Removal Register. It is recommended that a hard copy of each report be saved for future reference.

7. Run Vendor Ledgercards print. If vendor ledgercards are used, this program provides you with a list of all transactions that have occurred on vendor accounts. These transactions will be removed by the System Clean Up F/M (SMF993) program. It is recommended that a hard copy be saved for future reference.

8. Print Period Check Register. This register creates a listing, grouped by bank, of all regular, manual, noninvoice and void checks for the period. This register is a summary of the Check Registers printed for the period. After the report prints, you should remove the records just printed to clear the file. If records are not removed, they will appear on next period's register. All Period Check Registers should be kept as an audit trail.

9. Print Period Expense Distribution. This report creates a listing of all general ledger expense distributions for the period. This report is a summary of all general ledger expense distributions from the Document Entry & Adjustments Registers for the period. After the report prints, you should remove the records just printed to clear the file. If records are not removed, they will appear on next period's register. All Expense Distribution Reports should be kept as an audit trail.

10. Print Period Disbursement Distribution. This report creates a listing of all general ledger disbursements distributions for the period. This report is a summary of the general ledger distributions from the Check Registers for the period. After the report prints, you should remove the records just printed to clear the file. If records are not removed, they will appear on next period's register. All Disbursement Distribution Reports should be kept as an audit trail.

11. Print Register History Report. This report creates a listing of all registers (Vendor Balancing, Document Entry & Adjustments, Check) for the period and update the AP balance. This report provides a trace of what transactions occurred to obtain the current AP balance. After the report prints, you should remove the records just printed to clear the file. If records are not removed, they will appear on next period's register. All Register History Reports should be kept as an audit trail.

12. Print Document Removal Register. This register creates a listing of all documents that have been paid down to zero in the current period. After the register prints, you should remove the records just printed to clear the file. If records are not removed, they will appear on next period's register. During the removal of the records, the program also updates the paid documents file. All Document Removal Registers should be kept as an audit trail.

13. Run System Clean Up F/M (SMF993). If Vendor Ledgercards are used, this program is run to remove ledgercard information. The user determines the cutoff date through which to remove ledgercard information.

14a. In December, run 1099 Print. Run this before you close December. Otherwise, payroll information for contractors will be lost.

14b. Run End-of-Period Update. This is the last step to closing the accounts payable current period and should only be run after all of the above procedures have been completed. The program removes all temporary vendors with a zero balance, removes documents from the paid documents file which are stored longer than the number of periods specified in the AP company static control

record, clears month-to-date vendor information and closes the current period. If it is the last period of the year, year-to-date figures are rolled to prior year. When this program is complete, you can begin daily procedures in accounts payable in the new (current) period.

Running the Period Check Register

- 1 Click Account Payable>End of Period>Period Check Register.
- 2 Specify the **period** for this check register print.
- 3 Specify the **Beginning Bank** to print.
- 4 Specify the Ending Bank for the print range.
- 5 Click OK.
- 6 When the system displays the message: Check register. Do you wish to remove records just printed?, click OK to remove the records and update the system.

Running the Document Removal Register

- 1 Click Account Payable>End of Period> Document Removal Register.
- 2 Specify the **branch** for the document removal.
- 3 Click **OK** to print the register.
- 4 After printing the Document Removal Register, verify the printout. If you need to correct the register data, click **Cancel** to exit the program. After you make corrections, you can rerun the Document Removal Register. If everything is correct, click **OK** to continue.
- 5 The program displays the message Check Register. Remove these Records?" Click **OK** to remove the documents that appear on the register printout. Click **Cancel** to abort the update and leave the documents in the system. At the "Update Not Run" message, click **OK**.

Running the End-of-Period Update

- 1 Click Accounts Payable>End of Period>End of Period Update.
- 2 In the **Close-out period** field, indicate whether to close the current Accounts Payable period. The program defaults to **selected**.
- 3 At **Have the above End-of-Period programs been run?**, indicate if the above reports have been run. This field is a last check to make sure you have run all the necessary reports before closing the period. The program defaults to **No** and the program is terminated unless you select the check box.

If the last AP period was closed less than 20 days before the system date, a message is displayed indicating the number of days since the last close. If the last AP period was closed more than 20 days before the system date, the following field is skipped.

- 4 Check the **Are you sure you want to close out this period?** check box to remove the records and update the system. Leave this unselected to skip the update.
- 5 If you select the check box, the system displays the criteria you entered in the upper portion of the screen and processing information in the lower portion of the screen.
- 6 When the program is complete the system displays a message telling you how many records were updated and then exits the program.